Hiawatha Park & Recreation Commission

Regular Meeting

November 9, 2010
Vice-Chairperson Joe Helle called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Hiawatha Council Chambers.  Present: Deb Theis, Larry Eveland, Bill Hornett and Joe Helle Absent: Bruce Henthorn. Employees: Angie Cole, Liz Goater, and Rick Wolfe. 
Motion by Larry Eveland, second by Deb Theis, to approve the agenda.  Motion carried.
Motion by Bill Hornett, second by Deb Theis, to approve October 12, 2010 minutes.  Motion carried.

Community Center Non-Profit Renewal
The Antique Automobile Club Association submitted their request for renewal of their yearly use agreement for the 2011 calendar year.  This club paid the current rate since the yearly usage rate does not change until 1/1/11. 
Motion by Larry Eveland, second by Deb Theis, to recommend that city council renew Antique Automobile Club Association’s Yearly Use Agreement at the Hiawatha Community Center. Motion carried. 
Clark Park Engineering
FY 11/12 has $5000 budgeted for engineering of the entrance, parking lot, pavilion, and restrooms for the west side of Fay Clark Park. This would include a temporary entrance and would need to be changed when Edgewood Road extends north. The commission was prompted to decide if this money should be spent on improvements to a temporary entrance at this time.  Larry Eveland stated he didn’t think we should wait for Edgewood Road since this project has been discussed for over 30 years now and he cannot see the resources available in Cedar Rapids for this change to happen any time soon. Bill Hornett asked if this money could be used for lights instead of an entrance to which Angie Cole replied no, that this money was budgeted specifically for the above improvements to the park. Bill Hornett stated he “hated to spend money on a temporary thing, even though it is not clear how temporary it would be”. Angie Cole stated that the decision had to go through city council; however she would need the recommendation of the Commission whether or not to move forward. Bill Hornett stated he would like to use the money for something else. Deb Theis asked if the money was just for planning to which Angie Cole replied, yes. Larry Eveland referred to the Park and Recreation 5 year plan, stating that the Miller Road entrance improvements are scheduled for FY 11/12 and without the engineering plan we would not be able to move forward with our 5 year plan.  
Motion made by Deb Theis, second by Larry Eveland to continue with engineering improvement plan for west entrance of Fay Clark Park. Bill Hornett voted nay on this improvement.  Motion carried.
Changes to Playground, Tot- Lot, and Youth in the Parks
Several changes will be implemented in the summer of 2011 for our summer day programs.  These programs were reviewed for the Commission by Angie Cole as well as explanations for each change. The Commission was asked to brainstorm ideas for a name change to encompass the entire program. Other changes include program structure, grade level, session dates, session times, and cost. Program structure changes include changes in capacity in two of the programs. Tot-Lot used to allow for 15 kids, this has been changed to 25 due to popularity. Playground’s capacity was also changed to reduce the number from 50 children to 40 children. This is to allow for the previous change to Tot-Lot without having to change staffing needs. Grade level changes included making Playground go from grade 2-4, moving 5th grade to Youth in the Parks. This change was due to employee suggestion and the though that the 5th grade children are better served working with the older children.  Previous sessions were 3- three week long sessions with no break in between. Staff suggestions made this change to 2- four week sessions with a week break in between. This change allows our staff to “re-group” and gives the children longer amounts of time in one session. Deb Theis asked what the employees will do on this week break. Angie Cole explained the directors will be planning for the next session and some of the other employees could do other misc. parks tasks while others will simply take the week off.  Session times will change for our Youth in the Parks in the 2011 year. This change involves changing start time from noon to 11 AM on their Tuesday and Thursday meeting days.  Cost changes are applied due to session dates and session time changes. Tot-Lot and Youth in Parks cost changing from $50 to $75 per session and Playground cost changing from $65 to $100 per session. Although these adjustments make our cost higher parents will only be paying $2.08-$2.50 per hour for their child’s care. Bill Hornett stated he thought all changes were good, especially the change in the scheduled dates making the program two-4 week session as opposed to three-3 week sessions. Joe Helle stated he would like to make sure the word “Hiawatha” is in the new name change when it is implemented. 
Motion made by Bill Hornett, second by Larry Eveland to approve program structure, grade level, session dates, session times, and cost changes made to this program with the name change to be determined. Motion carried.
Budget changes
Angie Cole reviewed the FY 11 budget amendment and set FY 12 budget with the Commission. The Parks and Recreation Department has been advised of a 1% growth for the next fiscal year. Due to this small increase Angie Cole will be advising the City Council that with only 1% Parks and Recreation would have to cut either their programs or their special events. The Commission was asked to look over the budget changes and see if there are any line items that could be reduced or removed. Bill Hornett stated he thought providing $5000 to the Lions Club for Hog Wild Days each year could possibly be reduced since Parks and Recreation already greatly support this event by providing a venue for this event. Angie Cole advised the Commission this money is used to hire the Hiawatha Police Department for private security during this event. Larry Eveland inquired about the miscellaneous contractual line item and what that includes. Angie Cole informed the Commission this includes several different annual contractual agreements the department has for different services provided.  Education and training was explained and the Commission agreed this training is useful and aids our employees in continuing education and keeping current with Parks and Recreation trends and practices. The most obvious cut would be special events including a large portion of the money being set aside for the Concerts in the Park. Bill Hornett asked if we had a sponsor for the concerts and Angie Cole advised him that we do not, however we are constantly looking for corporate sponsors to support these events. Consignment ticket line item was discussed. This line item was listed at $7000 and the Commission was informed how the consignment tickets produce revenue and what we spent on these last year. Angie Cole explained consignment ticket sales were down this year.  This is due to families downsizing this type of expense due to the current economic situation. This line item was amended from $7000 to $5000.
Motion was made by Larry Eveland, second by Bill Hornett to approve the FY 11 budget amendments and FY 12 budget for council. Motion carried.

PARK UPDATE:
The Commission was advised of our Parks progress this month. Rick Wolfe and Ted Olson have fertilized City Hall for the season and are deadheading plants throughout the city. The department has been working through costs and specs for mowing equipment and fertilizer and has conducted a safety meeting at the shop to go over work compensation regulations. 
RECREATION UPDATE

Kid’s Movie Night took place on October 15th, playing Percy Jones and Olympians – The Lightning Thief. The kids received goody bags and were able to dress up in their Halloween costumes. The Commission discussed the recent lower attendance of these events. Reasons for this change could be attributed to older children attending football games on Friday evenings as well as having a warmer October and November.  Amendments such as more advertising and choosing a “younger movie” have been made for the last Kids Movie Night of 2011.  This last movie night of the year is taking place on November 19th. The Commission was informed that we will be playing Toy Story 3 in hopes this will attract some of the younger children.  

The Friends of Parks and Recreation had a meeting on November 3rd. During this meeting officers were elected and by-laws were amended and accepted. Next steps include filing paperwork with the IRS to validate the organization and possibly becoming incorporated with the State of Iowa if it is deemed beneficial to the group. 

Our 2011 Activity Brochure is currently being produced and event dates are being decided. The Commission was advised the Holiday Parade is not happening this year and will be removed from the 2011 calendar. The Friends group is currently looking at events that could potentially take place in March going forward. 
The Commission was also informed that the City of Hiawatha Park and Recreation Facebook page has continued to grow.  The Parks and Recreation department used this page to advise the public when the pavilion bathrooms were closing. The department was also able to advertise for our fall amateur photo contest. 

Motion by Deb Theis, second by Larry Eveland, to adjourn at 8:10 p.m.   Motion carried.








Joe Helle, Chairperson

ATTEST:  Angela A. Cole, Park and Recreation Director
